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Dromore Road Primary School
Start of term information 
September 2016
PLEASE RETAIN THIS BOOKLET FOR YOUR INFORMATION 

School Tel: 028 41752656

Web Address: www.dromoreroadps.com
Dear Parents/guardians
Welcome back to a new school term.  We hope that everyone had a great holiday and are revitalised and ready for another exciting and busy school year.  

A particular welcome is extended to our new pupils and parents – we trust you will soon feel very much a part of our friendly school community.  15 new Y1’s will be enrolling with us over the next few days and we’d also particularly like to welcome Leanna to Y3, Brody to Y4, Cameron and Leah to Y5 and Mary Kate to Y6.  The staff and pupils in Dromore Road Primary School look forward to helping you make a smooth transition to Dromore Road and hope you enjoy your time with us.

It is a great pleasure and privilege to join you officially here in Dromore Road as Principal; I look forward to building on the existing good relationships and practises that exist already within the school. 
A fundamental element of Dromore Road’s success is that all the children are supported to succeed and encouraged to achieve their full potential.  My aim is to continue to nurture the abilities and talents of every child, fostering respect, confidence and creativity.  

With the support of you, I will endeavour to ensure that Dromore Road continues to be a happy and friendly place to be and that through high expectations and standards we can enable your child to achieve and aspire to succeed.  

Our school motto, ‘Together We Can’ is an integral element of Dromore Road’s success and together I look forward to sharing, with you, in your child's learning journey.

Yours faithfully,

Mrs S. Mc Grath
Start of term information September 2016
The start of a new term is always an exciting time for parents, pupils and staff.  It can also be an anxious time for some and I hope this Information Book will help to answer questions relating to routines, procedures etc. If however, there is anything you are unsure of, please speak to me, or any member of the staff team and we will do our best to help.

We have also decided to update all our data information forms regarding your child and kindly request that you fill in the enclosed forms and permission slips for each individual child and return them promptly.  
Please also ensure that you notify us of any changes of addresses, medical information or contact numbers throughout the school year to ensure our records are up-to-date.  We treat this information as strictly confidential but it is essential that it is accurate, particularly where contact must be made in an emergency.  Please also ensure your mobile number is updated if you change your number as the school operates a text messaging service for a variety of purposes e.g. trip reminders, holiday reminders, etc. 

Class Arrangements
Please find below the class organisation for this incoming year:
Mrs S. Mc Grath – Principal and Y1/2 (Monday, Tuesday and Friday) 

Mrs G. Mc Kee – Y1/2 Principal Release (Wednesday and Thursday)

Mrs L. English – Y2/3

Mrs S. Newell Y4/5/6 and Mrs O. Graham (Thursday)
Mrs O. Graham/ Mrs K. Graham Y6/7 (Job Share)
Mrs R. Mc Ilroy – Learning Support Teacher (Tuesday and Wednesday)
ARRANGEMENTS FOR SCHOOL DAY 2016/17
8.45am                                          
Playground Supervision.  
Please note any pupil present in the school playground before 8.45 am is unsupervised.
9.00am                                          
School starts

10.45am -11.00am                         
Morning Break

12.45pm – 1.30pm                       
  
Lunch

1.30pm                                       

Y1 Children go home 
The Y1 children will have a reduced day at the start of September (from 1.09.16 to 16.09.16) and will finish at 12 noon.  From Monday 19th September the children will then start staying for dinner and will then go home at 1:30pm.
2.00pm                                         
Y2 Children go home and Y3 on






  
Wednesday Thursday and Friday
2.50pm                                         
School ends for 
 
Year 3 Monday/Tuesday 

Y4, 5, 6 and 7 Monday/Friday
UNIFORM REMINDER
Wearing a uniform is a badge of pride, creates an identity for the school and is an important part of being a school student.  In maintaining high standards throughout the school, pupils are expected to wear the appropriate uniform outlined below:
	

	


	Grey trousers
	Grey skirt or pinafore

	Green pullover
	Green cardigan

	White shirt
	White blouse

	School tie- green and gold stripe (wide stripe)
	School tie- green and gold stripe (wide stripe)

	Black shoes compulsory
	Black shoes compulsory

	Dark socks
	White socks


Tracksuit:  A regulation school tracksuit is available.  Pupils can wear the regulation school tracksuit for PE days and P4-7 can wear it when going swimming.  
It is helpful if your child can easily recognise their own belongings so please show them where you have labelled it with their name.
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PHYSICAL EDUCATION CLOTHING
For hygiene reasons we encourage the children to change for PE.  On days the children have PE, they can wear a school tracksuit for ease of changing.  

PE kits consists of white t-shirt, shorts and black gym shoes.  Black plimsolls are essential for indoor PE (in the event that a child does not have black plimsolls they will be unable to take place.  A PE pack containing a bag, embroidered t-shirt and black shorts can be purchased from the school office for £10.50.  The bag can be used to hold their PE gear and can be kept in school all week.  
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NAME TAPES

It is important to put your child’s name on all his/her belongings including tracksuit, jumper, tie, coat, shoes, school bag and snack/lunch boxes.  Please also remember to label all their PE kit including their footwear as this means that if it is mislaid, it can easily be returned to their owner.

PE Days

Mrs Mc Grath/ Mrs Mc Kee’s class – Wednesday and Friday
Mrs English’s class - Monday and Friday

Mrs Newell’s/ Mrs O. Graham’s class - Monday and Friday
Mrs K. Graham/ Mrs O. Graham’s class – Monday, Wednesday and Friday
Please bring PE kits in on Monday and leave in school until the Friday when they should be brought home for laundering.

DAILY MILE

Last year Dromore Road adopted the "daily mile" scheme to improve the health and concentration of pupils.  The response from staff, pupils and parents was very positive and we plan to implement it again this year.
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The extra 15 minutes of exercise a day is in addition to PE classes and is not timetabled; teachers take their classes out at a time of their choosing. 

SWIMMING

Swimming will commence for Mrs O. Graham and Mrs K. Graham’s class on MONDAY 12th September 2016 at Kilkeel Swimming Pool.  We are providing a 10 week programme at a reduced cost of £20.00.

Once again this year funding is provided by school funds and the PTA which has greatly reduced how much each child is expected to pay towards the cost of swimming lessons and transport.  We ask that the full payment of £20.00 should be paid before the end of October.

FOOD FOR BREAKTIME
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As part of our whole school Healthy Eating policy, we encourage children to eat healthy breaks.  Pupils are encouraged to bring a piece of fruit, vegetable sticks or a small sandwich with a healthy filling.  Further advice regarding suitable foods can be found in the leaflet enclosed. 

Pupils are also allowed to access water throughout the day and pupils should have a water bottle clearly labelled with their name.  

MILK
As part of our Healthy Schools Policy we will be continuing to provide milk at a daily cost of 21p per day.  Milk will be available from Monday 12th September and is payable on a termly basis.  The cost for term 1 is £14.07.  Please note milk must be paid for in advance of ordering and all payment for milk should be paid to Mrs Mc Parland by Friday 9th September.  
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DINNER
Dinner money should be paid only on a Monday morning and currently costs £2.30 per day or £11.50 per week.  Dinner money should be presented in an envelope marked clearly with your child’s name, class and the days dinners are required.  It would be much appreciated if you could try to enclose the correct change.
MONEY

As part of our money handling procedures, MONEY SHOULD NOT BE HANDED TO THE TEACHER/SUPERVISOR AT THE DOOR OR IN THE PLAYGROUND.  Instead, all money should be sent to school in a sealed envelope.  Please clearly mark your child’s name, class, the amount and what the money is for.  Please remember to tell us what days you want your child to have dinner or attend 321 Club.  Envelopes for this purpose can be purchased from the office and currently costs £3.50 a pack.

RECORDER

All our children in Y3-7 have the opportunity to learn the recorder during music in school.  I would encourage you to buy your child a recorder as it will be used throughout their time at primary school.  To help the children practice their music at home there will be Day by Day Recorder books available to purchase in school by the end of September.  Your teacher can advise which recorder book you should be purchasing.

Recorder

£3.50

Day by Day Recorder Book 1

£3.00

Day by Day Recorder Book 2

£3.50

Day by Day Recorder Book 3

£3.50

321 CLUB

Children from Y1-3 can stay for an After School Club which runs all week.  This club is supervised by Mrs Boyd and Mrs Bedzeti and enables children to stay until 2pm or 2.50pm.  The charge is 50p from 1.30pm to 2pm per day or £1 from 2pm-2.50pm.  If your child is in Y1 and wants to avail of the club all afternoon the cost would be £1.50 per day.  

The 321 Club will commence on Monday 12th September for Y2 and 3 children and Monday 19th for Y1.
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Calendar/ After School Activities

Each month we will provide you with a calendar of events outlining ‘what’s on’ in the school.  We hope that you find this useful.  This calendar can also be viewed on our school website.   

You will also receive an After-School Club sheet for activities commencing in September.  This should be completed and returned as soon as possible, as spaces on these activities will be allocated on a first come basis.
Holidays
The school holiday list for 2016/17 is attached at the back and is also available to view on the school website under the ‘Parent’ heading.  You will be notified of further closures to the school year to accommodate various staff training days and Staff Development Days.  Please note the school has two further Staff Development Days to arrange.
Positive Behaviour
Discipline is an important part of everyday life involving responsibility and good habits.  In Dromore Road we have a positive approach to discipline with good behaviour praised and unsatisfactory behaviour identified and corrected.  The staff have always been grateful for the support received from parents.  We believe a disciplined learning and teaching environment is essential if children are to make the most of the educational opportunities offered to them.  Our Positive Behaviour Policy is based on our school golden rules:

· We are gentle

· We are kind and helpful

· We listen

· We are honest

· We work hard

· We look after property

Children are encouraged by example and explanation to value and respect themselves, each other and the things around them.

High standards are expected of everyone.  Any individual who falls below those standards is spoken to and reminded of them.

Any repeat in such poor behaviour will be addressed using appropriate sanctions and/or reported to the Principal.  If inappropriate behaviour persists parents will be asked to come in to discuss the situation with the teacher or principal before further steps are taken.  An updated version of the School’s Positive Behaviour Policy is enclosed.
Homework

Homework plays an integral role in your child’s education.  All parents are asked to devote some time to talk with their child/children about school work and to check over homework.  Children will have a homework diary into which they must write, or have written by the teacher, exactly what they have to do at home.  Parents should check for homework in this book each evening.  Homework should be completed for the date assigned and must be signed by a parent or guardian.  
If for some reason homework is not completed on time a parental note should be provided.  A copy of our homework policy is available on request or can be downloaded from our school web site.
Attendance

Regular attendance at school is essential to assist students to maximise their potential.  We expect all pupils to regular attend school as every single day a child is absent from school equates to a day of lost learning. 

Attendance percentages can be very misleading and for some parents, 90% may seem like an acceptable level of attendance, but the reality is that 90% attendance means that your child will miss half a school day each week or 19 days off school during the school year – that’s nearly 4 school weeks!!

If your child is absent from school, always inform the school by phone– this should be followed up with a written note when your child returns to school. This note should be provided within 7 days.  This is in line with the legislation from the Department of Education.
If your child’s attendance rate falls to 90% the Principal will contact you regarding our concerns and if it falls below 85%, the Educational Welfare Officer will be informed.
Notes from Home

The occasions when notes are required are as follows:

1. After an absence 
This should give the dates the child was absent and an explanation for this absence. The school computerised record system requires a “reason for absence” when attendance data is entered. A proforma absence note will be available to download from the school website.
2. To allow children to remain indoors at break and lunch time
It is reasonable for children to stay indoors at break time and lunch time if they are getting over an injury or period of illness.  However we would not expect such requests to be open-ended! Generally such requests would be for no more than a few days, though obviously they can be extended if required, with a further note.
3. To get your child out early
We need to know the time and the reason why a pupil has to leave early.  Normally these are for dental appointments, family commitments, etc.  The pupil must be collected from the school office by an authorised adult.
Emergencies

Clearly there will be occasions when emergency situations arise, especially for leaving school early. The school secretary is at hand to take your call from 8.30am – 1.30pm and will inform the teachers accordingly.  If there is no answer, please leave a message as the answering machine is checked at regular intervals when the office isn’t manned.
Pastoral Care and SAFEGUARDING OF PUPILS

In the classroom, the PDMU curriculum and circle time are used as a means of encouraging children to raise social and emotional concerns in a safe environment and to build self-confidence, respect and sensitivity among classmates.

Throughout the school year, child protection issues are addressed through whole school assemblies and there is a permanent child protection notice board in the main corridor, which provides advice and displays child helpline numbers.  It also outlines who they can speak to in the school if they need help.  
The designated teacher for Child Protection is Mrs L English and in her absence Mrs K Graham and Mrs S Mc Grath, will assume responsibility for child protection matters.  A flow diagram of how a parent may voice their concern is also on display and is outlined overleaf.


SECURITY
Security is of the utmost importance to us.  Our main door is always locked and to gain entry the doorbell can be rung, whereupon a member of staff will unlock it.  Please note we encourage only staff members to use the buzzer security system so don’t indicate to your child to press the button.


If you find you are in the position that you need to exit the premises and there is no staff member close by, then only an adult should press the buzzer (not the children).  

It is our policy that children should be collected by their parent or a designated adult.  If anyone else is to collect your child, please let us know.

SAFETY

The main playground is used by cars for dropping off children in the morning and collecting them again in the afternoon.  Consequently it is important that drivers drive cautiously into the playground.  Pedestrians should also demonstrate road safety skills in this area.  It is a good time to teach your child the Green Cross Code.

Please DO NOT park on the roadside outside the main pedestrian entrance gate in the morning or afternoon as it is too dangerous and causes congestion.

Medical

A medical record is kept for every class.  It is the responsibility of parents to inform the school regarding any medical conditions concerning their child.

Medicines

It is Dromore Road’s policy that medication needed in the short term will not be administered to any child by staff in the school.  Arrangements can be made for parents to come to school and administer any medication deemed necessary for the child.

However, for pupil with long term or complex medication needs, a Medication Plan will be drawn up with the appropriate health professionals so that staff who volunteer to assist with the administration can receive appropriate training/ guidance.
Inhalers
Children with asthma should administer their own inhalers.  Any pupil (Y3 – 7) who uses an inhaler should keep an inhaler with them in their schoolbag.  Y1-2 teachers will keep pupil’s inhalers.  The pupil’s name should be marked clearly on the inhaler.  In addition parents should send an extra inhaler in a secure and labelled container, to their child’s teacher, which will be stored in the office in case of an emergency.  
The container should be clearly labelled with the following information:  A copy of a letter from the doctor or the asthma nurse should also be forwarded.
· Pupil’s name
· Name of medication

· Dosage

· Frequency of administration

· Date of dispensing

· Expiry date

Nut Allergies

Many children suffer from nut allergies. These children may have a severe reaction if they come into contact with nuts.  Accordingly we ask that no nuts or nut products are brought into school for your child’s break or packed lunch.

Headlice

The issue of headlice is an ongoing one for schools.  Furthermore, the School Medical Service no longer involves school nurses in any aspect of dealing with this problem other than issuing advice. Accordingly we ask all parents to check their children’s hair regularly and respond appropriately.  If you find your child has contracted headlice, please let us know so that we can send home a leaflet to alert parents.
Complaints

Queries are always welcomed from parents who wish to seek advice or additional information about their child’s progress or the curriculum.  The school seeks to establish very good relationships with parents but in those cases where parents have a genuine concern the following procedure should be followed:
· Initially speak to the class teacher

· If you are dissatisfied with the outcome, please make an appointment to speak to the Principal

· In the vast majority of cases parents’ concerns will be solved at Stage 1 or 2 above.  In the case of serious complaints, if you still feel unsatisfied, you may put your complaint in writing and address it to the Secretary of the Board of Governors to enable the matter to be examined and a reply made.
PERMISSION RECORDS

We have decided to update our records for permission to:

 Attend all school trips

 Use Photographs/Video

 Access the Internet

 Use photos for web publication

 Use the school’s text messaging service
These permission slips will be valid for the duration of your child’s time at Dromore Road, unless the school alters its policy.
In addition we would like to update our Medical Records.

PLEASE READ THE INFORMATION OVERLEAF CAREFULLY AND SIGN, DETACH AND RETURN THE RELEVANT PERMISSION SLIPS AND DATA COLLECTION FORMS TO YOUR CHILD’S CLASS TEACHER.

SCHOOL TRIPS/ OFF SITE ACTIVITIES
This consent form entitles your child to go on school trips or to take part in school activities which may take place off site during each school year.  When your child is taking part in an activity/trip you will be notified in advance either by letter or school calendar.  If you do not wish your child to take part in any planned activity/ trip it is your responsibility to inform the school in writing.
PHOTOGRAPHS AND VIDEO FOOTAGE
Photographs and video footage are central to how we celebrate success and pupils’ achievements at Dromore Road.  This consent form allows your child to appear in photographs linked to all aspects of school life.  Photographs may for example be displayed on notice boards in the school, used in presentations, published in school newsletters or magazines, displayed on the school website, printed in the press or used to promote community links.
TEXTING SERVICE

The school has a texting service for parents.  This will be used to communicate with parents, e.g. a cancelled event or school closure.  Please complete the form below nominating the name and mobile number you would like to register.  In the event of your number being changed at any stage during the year, please advise the school. 
An Acceptable Use of the Internet
Children should know that they are responsible for making an Acceptable Use of the Internet.  They must discuss and agree rules for this Acceptable Use.  Parents are also asked to be aware of the code of Acceptable Use and confirm that their children will follow these rules.

· On the network, I will only use my own login username and password.

· I will keep my username and password private.

· I will not access other people’s files without their permission. 

· I will not change or delete other people’s work/files.

· I will ask permission before entering any website, unless my teacher has already approved that site.

· I will use the Internet for research and school purposes only.

· I will only send e-mail which my teacher has approved.  I will make sure that the messages I send are polite and responsible.

· I understand that the use of strong language, swearing or aggressive behaviour is not allowed when using e-mail etc.

· When sending e-mail I will not give my name, address or phone number or arrange to meet anyone.

· I understand that I am not allowed to enter Internet Chat Rooms while using school computers.

· If I see anything I am unhappy with or I receive messages I do not like, I will tell a teacher immediately.

· I will not bring in memory sticks or CD Roms from home to use in school unless I have been given permission by my class teacher.

· I understand that the school may check my computer files/Emails and may monitor the Internet sites that I visit.

· I will always quote the source of any information gained from the Internet i.e. the web address, in the documents I produce. 

· I understand that if I deliberately break these rules I could be stopped from using the Internet/E-mail and my parents/carers will be informed.
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CONSENT FORMS/ DATA COLLECTION Forms
Please note these permission slips will be valid for the duration of your child’s time at Dromore Road.
Name of son/daughter ___________________________________ 

1 School Trips/ Off Site Activities
I give permission for my son/daughter to go on any school trips or take part in school activities which may take place off site during the school year.

Signed: ________________________________ 
Date: ___/___/___

(Parent/Guardian)

2 PHOTOGRAPHS/ Video footage
I agree to my child having their photographs/videos taken for school purposes, including displaying in the local press, school newsletters, on the school website and for community awareness.  

Signed: ________________________________ 
Date: ___/___/___

(Parent/Guardian)

3 TEXTING SERVICE

Parent/ guardian NAME: ________________________________
MOBILE NUMBER: ________________________________________
4. INTERNET ACCESS
Please discuss the Acceptable Use rules with your child and then complete the pupil and parent’s consent form.
	Pupil’s Name
	

	As a school user of the Internet, I agree to follow the school rules on its’ use.  I will use the network in a responsible way and observe all the restrictions explained to me by my school.

	Pupil Name (print)
	

	Pupil Signature
	
	Date
	


	Parent’s Name
	

	As the parent or legal guardian of the pupil above, I give permission for my son or daughter to use the Internet, including Email.  I understand that pupils will be held accountable for their own actions.  I also understand that some of the materials on the Internet may be unsuitable and I accept responsibility for setting standards for my daughter or son to follow when selecting, sharing and exploring information.

	Parent’s Name (print)
	

	Parent’s Signature
	
	Date
	


5. MEDICAL INFORMATION UPDATE

NAME: _________________________ 
CLASS: ___________________________
Please detail medical need below e.g. Asthma etc.  Only allergies as diagnosed by GP etc should be listed. E.g. penicillin, nuts etc.  Children that require inhalers need to have 2 inhalers clearly labelled as mentioned earlier in this pack.  A letter from the doctor or asthma nurse is also required.
__________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________
All members of staff will treat minor grazes and cuts.  Hygioplasts latex free plasters will be applied if necessary.  Please inform school if your child has any allergies to plasters.
Signed: __________________________Date: ___/___/___
5. INTIMATE CARE
I give permission for the staff to assist my child with administering Intimate Care in whatever form they deem necessary

Signed: __________________________Date: ___/___/___

Full school uniform MUST be worn every day.  The school tracksuit can be worn ONLY on P.E days, swimming days, certain school trips or for sporting after school activities.





Please note that children are not permitted to wear jewellery (with the exception of a watch) to school.  This includes earrings so please don’t get ears pierced during term time.





I have a concern about my/a child’s safety





I can talk to the class teacher





If I am still concerned, I can talk to the designated teacher for child protection


(Mrs L English), the deputy designated teacher


(Mrs K Graham) or the Principal 


(Mrs S McGrath)





If I am still concerned, I can talk/write to the


Chairman of the Board of Governors


(Mr John Cavan)





(Name inserted)





At any time a parent can talk to us at


Dromore Road Primary School:


Tel : 028 417 52656





A social worker at the Gateway Team 


Tel: 0800 7837745  





or the 





PSNI Public Protection Unit ‘E’ District 


                                                     Tel : 0845 600 80000








Intimate Care


It may sometimes be necessary for staff to assist your child or do things of a personal nature because they are young, have a disability or are having difficulties on their own.


These tasks will only be carried out with the highest level of care by a member of staff. 
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